S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L

Minutes of an Assets Committee Meeting held at 7pm on 
Wednesday, 7th December 2016 in the Parish Council Meeting Room.  
1. Present:  Mr M Narborough (Chairman), Mr D Price, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr S Scales, Mr R Williamson, Mrs T Banks, Mrs T Cornwell (Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk).  
   Apologies:  Mrs D Gotts, Mrs M Albinson and Rev D Tate
2.  To confirm the Minutes of the last Meeting held on 7th September 2016:  Mr Price proposed that the minutes were a correct record of the meeting; this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour they were signed by the Chairman.    
3.  To record declarations of any Interests, personal or prejudicial: Mrs Banks declared an interest as she is an Allotment Tenant and a member of South Wootton in Bloom.
4.  To receive questions from the Public:  None present 
5.  To discuss matters in relation to:

Allotments:  

Car Park Renovations: Mr Narborough stated that there are three areas at the Allotments which are in need of renovation.

He said that the first area is at the small Car Park near to Plot 1, he explained that very little grows under the large oak tree and it was felt that if half was cultivated by an existing neighbouring Tenant, the remaining half could be used to create a hard standing area as an extension to the Car Park.

The second area is at the Main Car Park, it was said that this needs to have additional crushed concrete laid and be re-levelled.

The final area is at the entrance to the Allotments which needs work to scrape level and compact the area.

Mr Narborough stated that a quote of £2,480.00 +VAT had been obtained from Mr Pemberton to carry out the work to all three areas (Quote circulated).

Members discussed the quote and agreed that Mrs Cornwell should obtain two further quotes, so that the matter can be discussed again at the next Assets Committee Meeting to be held in March 2017.

Mrs Cornwell stated that the Allotments are self funding and she confirmed that any works carried out would be paid for via the Allotment Fund.

Village Hall:  
Asbestos Management Plan:  Mrs Cornwell explained that she had produced the South Wootton Village Hall Asbestos Management Plan from the Asbestos Report (Plan Circulated).
She referred to the Plan and explained that whilst a small amount of Chrysotile Asbestos had been found in the ceiling, the small amount poses a very low risk.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that there is no further action necessary at present, however if work needs to be carried out or the ceiling is damaged, the Asbestos would need to be removed by a trained operative.

Mrs Cornwell stated that Mr Tony Walker the Village Hall Caretaker will carry out the Monthly Asbestos Inspection and complete the Inspection Record Sheet.
After brief discussion, Mr Hofmeister proposed that the Parish Council accepts the South Wootton Village Hall Asbestos Management Plan; this was seconded by Mr Scales, with all members in favour.
Update Distribution Board:  Mr Narborough explained that the existing Electrical Distribution Board needs to be updated.

It was explained that following a meeting with AMR Group Ltd, it was recommended that a new distribution board which will be split load should be installed. It was said that this would provide 50% backup of the circuits which will help with less disruption, should a fault occur.

Mr Narborough referred to the circulated quote from AMR Group Ltd and confirmed that the cost for the work would be £498.80 +VAT.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she has spoken to Mr Jordan the Chairman of the Finance Committee who has confirmed that funds are available for the work.

After brief discussion, Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council should update the Distribution Board in the Village Hall as per the recommendations by AMR Group Ltd, at a cost of £498.80 +VAT; this was seconded by Mrs Banks, with all members in favour. 
Hire Charges: Mr Narborough wished to thank Mrs Cornwell for the hard work she had put in to produce the Comparison Sheets for the evenings meeting.
He explained that the circulated Comparison Sheets showed various pricing structures from similar venues in the area (Reffley Community Hall, the Masonic Centre, the William Burt Centre and Gaywood Community Centre).

It was said that the Village Hall Hire Charges had not been increased since 2014 and any new charges would come into effect from 1st April 2017.

Mrs Cornwell explained that along with the Comparison Sheet she had provided members with a list of the current Village Hall Hire Charges and a list of the Recommended Hire Charges.
Members discussed the matter fully and felt that the increase of approximately 10% was acceptable.  Mr Scales proposed that the Parish Council should accept the Recommended Hire Charges produced by Mrs Cornwell; this was seconded by Mr Williamson with all members in favour.
Fire Risk Assessment – Requirements: Mr Narborough informed members that Mr John Blake from JKB Fire Risk Assessors Ltd had carried out a Fire Risk Assessment at the Village Hall.
He said that along with Mr Walker and Mrs Cornwell he had also been present at the Assessment.
Following receipt of the Report and Action Plan, a few requirements had been raised which need addressing.

Emergency Lighting: Firstly it was said that currently the Village Hall Car Park does not have any emergency lighting in the Car Park in the event of loss of power.
Mrs Cornwell referred to the circulated quote from AMR Group Ltd and explained that to provide three twin spot emergency lights fitted on the front of the Village Hall pointing to the Car Park, to provide one further twin spot emergency light at the entrance of the Village Hall to illuminate the walkway and to add an emergency bulkhead fitting for the fire exit, the cost would be £580.35 +VAT.

After brief discussion, Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council should ask AMR Group Ltd to carry out the work to install emergency lighting as per the quote; this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour.
Emergency Exits: Mrs Cornwell explained that in addition to the emergency lighting, the exit ramps also need to be improved in case people need to escape the building.

She stated that the existing ramps immediately outside the building are very steep and could be dangerous.

She explained a suitable alternative layout and said that she would draw up a specification to be given to local builders so that similar quotes can be obtained.

Mrs Cornwell added that an application for the work would need to be submitted through Building Regulations at the Borough Council. 

Members agreed that the matter would not be rectified immediately and Mr Blake is happy that the matter is in hand.

After brief discussion, Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council progresses with the work as soon as possible; this was seconded by Mr Williamson with all members in favour.
Mrs Cornwell said that she would obtain the necessary quotes and permission. All Members were happy that Mr Narborough, Mr Price and Mr Jordan can look at the quotes when they are received and authorise the work.
Mrs Cornwell read through the rest of the Action Plan and confirmed that any other minor matters had been addressed.
Pre-School Suggestions - Air-conditioning: Mrs Cornwell informed members that she had spoken to Mrs Jen Rudd earlier in the day regarding the installation of the Air Conditioning.

She explained that there had been a delay with the installation, however confirmed that funding is available and it is hoped that the work will take place during February 2017 half term.

Village Hall Cleaner: Mr Narborough reported that the temporary Village Hall Cleaner had recently resigned and confirmed that Ellen, who is currently on Maternity Leave, has moved out of the area and would not be returning to work.

Mrs Cornwell said that she has a meeting arranged with a local cleaning company on Thursday 8th December 2016 and also has the contact details of a local lady who operates a small cleaning business who may be interested in the work.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the matter is in hand and she would report any updates at the full Parish Council meeting on 13th December 2016.
All members agreed that the decision regarding the cleaning of the Village Hall could be delegated to Mr Narborough, Mr Price and Mr Jordan should further information not be obtained prior to the Parish Council meeting.
The Green and Open Spaces:
Pleasant Holme – New access to Driveway:  Mr Narborough referred to the circulated email received from Mr Neil Staples and Ms Lisa Brindle.

He explained that they are the owners of Pleasant Holme, 3 The Green and have expressed their interest in creating an additional access to their property by using a small area of the Green on the edge of their property.

Members confirmed that they had all read the email.
Mr Narborough stated that he had been to look at the area of concern and drew member’s attention to the photograph of the site.

Members noted that the property already has a suitable drive and a large amount of parking / turning area.
It was confirmed that the area of grass outside the property is currently maintained and cut frequently by CGM Ltd as per the Parish Council’s grass cutting regime. 

After discussing the matter at length; Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council should not allow Mr Staples and Ms Brindle to use the area of the Green as an additional new access to their property, this was seconded by Mr Scales with one abstention, all other members were in favour of the proposal.

Dyke Clearance:  Mr Narborough referred members to the three circulated quotes received for the dyke and gulley clearance at the Green.

He confirmed that quotes for the work had been received from:

BMAC Garden Services - £450.00
Jet Reach Cleaning - £750.00
CGM Group Ltd - £965.00 +VAT
After discussion of the quotes, Mrs Banks proposed that the Parish Council should ask BMAC Garden Services to carry out the work at a cost of £450; this was seconded by Mr Williamson with all members in favour.
Grass Cutting Contract:  Mr Narborough referred members to the three circulated quotes received for the Grass Cutting Contract.

He confirmed that quotes for the work had been received from:

CGM Group Ltd – £5,508.14 Inc VAT

Ultimate Workforce Ltd - £10,810.00 +VAT

Norse Grounds - £7,041.84 Inc VAT

Members noted that included in the quotation from CGM Group Ltd, was additional work to strim the Allotments, to cut the various footpaths and to strim the Nursery Lane verges.
Comment was made that CGM Group Ltd had provided a great service in previous years.

Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council renews its Grass Cutting Contract with CGM Group Ltd; this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour. 
Restoration of the Village Sign:  Mr Narborough referred members to the circulated quote from Ms Deborah Sedgwick for £495.00 to restore the Village Sign.

It was noted that the labour costs could be slightly reduced if the brickwork on the Manor House was simplified.

After discussion, members agreed that the Village Sign should not be simplified; Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council ask Ms Sedgwick to restore the Village Sign at a cost of £495.00; this was seconded by Mrs Banks, with all members in favour.
Cemetery:
Quote for new Footpath: Mr Narborough referred members to the three circulated quotes received for the new Cemetery Footpath.

He confirmed that quotes for the work had been received from:

Mr S Clark – £1,350.00 +VAT

S J Pemberton Builders Ltd - £1,670.00 +VAT

D & E Builders Ltd - £1,250.00 +VAT

Mrs Cornwell explained the exact location and specification of the new Footpath.
After discussion, Mrs Banks proposed that the Parish Council ask D & E Builders Ltd to carry out the work on the new Footpath at a cost of £1,250.00 +VAT; this was seconded by Mr Williamson, with all members in favour.
Trenches around Ashes Plots:  Mrs Cornwell explained that just recently a problem has arisen where family members have been digging trenches around Ashes Plots.
She explained that in the past these trenches had been filled with shingle, which following problems with strimming had subsequently been removed.
Mrs Cornwell stated that the trenches being dug are getting wider, with one particular Ashes Plot having a five inch width trench all the way round, encroaching on other Plots.

Members discussed the matter and felt that the situation was unacceptable, and felt that an additional rule should be added to the Cemetery Rules stating that no trenches around Ashes Plots are allowed.

It was agreed that Mrs Cornwell should write to the families concerned to inform them that the Parish Council will re-fill and re-seed the trenches.

Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should add an additional rule to the Cemetery Rules stating that no trenches around Ashes Plots are allowed, this was seconded by Mr Price, with one abstention all other members were in favour.
Review of Cemetery Fees:  Mrs Cornwell informed members that following advice from Mr Andrew Thornalley, she had produced a Comparison Sheet showing various pricing structures from other Cemeteries in the area (Gayton Road, Hardwick Road and Hunstanton; Downham Market and Walpole St Andrew, Upwell and Marshland).
It was said that the Cemetery Fees had not been increased since 2014 and any new charges would come into effect from 1st April 2017.

Mrs Cornwell explained that along with the Comparison Sheet she had provided members with a list of the Recommended Cemetery Fees.

Members discussed the matter fully and felt that the increase was reasonable.  Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should accept the Recommended Cemetery Fees produced by Mrs Cornwell; this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour.
Mrs Cornwell referred to the last sentence on the Cemetery Fee Sheet referring to the length of time a resident has left the Parish.

She felt that the Parish Council should consider increasing this from three to five years. She stated that some residents, if moved into Care Homes, can live for several years.

Mr Narborough proposed that the last sentence referring to persons who left the Parish of South Wootton less than three years before the date of death should be increased to five years, this was seconded  by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour.
Precept 2017/2018: 

Budget Requests:  Mrs Cornwell referred to the circulated list of possible budget requests and asked if there were any other items to be included.

Members agreed that the amount for Village Sign Renovations should be reduced to £500.

Mr Narborough proposed that the possible budget requests should be put forward to the Finance Committee for discussion at their meeting in January 2017; this was seconded by Mr Price with all members in favour. 

Wootton Park: 

Time Credits: Mr Price informed members that Time Credits can now be obtained by the Wootton Park Committee at a reduced rate of 400 for £750.00.

It was said that the Time Credits can be purchased in April 2017.

Parish Handyman: 

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the Parish Council following the interview of four candidates, has employed Ms Carol Noding as the new Parish Handyperson.

It was said that Ms Noding is due to commence employment with the Parish Council on 3rd January 2017, starting on Winter Hours (15 hours per week).

SWiB:  
Update: Mrs Banks stated that everything is as per the circulated minutes.

She added that the South Wootton in Bloom Team had been disappointed with the Silver Gilt Award.

Mr Price reported that he, his wife Karin and Mr Nolan Mills would be returning to the Junior School Allotment Garden in March 2017, to hopefully train up the new volunteers.
There being no other business, the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.20pm.

7. Next meeting: To be held on Wednesday 1st March 2017 at 7pm in the Parish Office Meeting Room.

1st March 2017




                Chairman                                                                                                          
